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GAC, p.11

See ERHS, page  2

See SKOLNIK, page  6

What Goes On
Saturday, January 23
9 a.m. to noon. Electronics 
Recycling, Public Works Yard
Monday, January 25 
8 p.m. Council Meeting
Wednesday, January 27 
8 p.m. Council Workses-
sion: Apartment Electronic 
Security; Improved Medicare 
for All
All council meetings are vir-
tual. See the meetings calen-
dar at greenbeltmd.gov for 
agendas and information on 
public participation in these 
meetings.

Participants gather for services under canvas at Greenbelt 
Baptist Church.  See story, page 12. 
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T h e  C i t y 
of Greenbelt 
P o l i c e  D e -
partment an-
nounced the 
death of Cor-
poral  Chris-
t i ne  Pe t e r s . 
Corporal Pe-
ters died on 
Thursday, Jan-
uary 14, 2021, 
from injuries 
she sustained 
while on duty 
on Saturday, 
January 2.

Corporal Peters was injured 
while investigating a vehicle 
crash on Edmonston Road near 
Sunnyside Avenue. While Corpo-
ral Peters was on foot, she was 
struck by a passing vehicle. The 
accident remains under investiga-
tion by the U.S. Park Police.

Corporal Peters began her 
career in law enforcement with 
the University of Maryland Po-
lice Department prior to joining 

Corporal Christine Peters
Dies from On-Duty Injuries

the Greenbelt Police Department 
in 1998. During her 22 years of 
service, she was recognized for 
her outstanding work and contri-
butions to the community.

The Greenbelt Police Depart-
ment expresses its deepest sym-
pathies to Corporal Peters’ family 
and friends on their loss, and 
mourns the loss of a friend and 
colleague.

The family requests privacy at 
this time. More photos, page 9.

Friends of the Greenbelt News 
Review were saddened to learn 
of the death last week, on Janu-
ary 15, of their colleague, long-
time reporter, news editor and 
former board president Elaine 
Skolnik. Perhaps no single Green-
belt figure has been as influential 
in the News Review’s history 
over more than six decades than 
Elaine Ruth Skolnik Nicholson. 
She was 95 years old.

Elaine was born on June 17, 
1925, in Patterson, N.J., to Jo-
seph and Mary Cohen. The Co-
hens owned a small convenience 
store around which Elaine, their 
only child, played. She married 
Alfred Skolnik in 1947. In 1952 
the family, which now included 
4-year-old Barbara and 1-year-
old Rita, moved to Greenbelt. 
They first lived in the 45 Court 
of Ridge Road where several 
members of the News Review 
staff also resided. When their 
son Richard was born in 1957, 
they moved to the 2 Court of 
Northway.

Al’s full-time job was chief 
of inter-program statistics at the 
Social Security Administration. 

Elaine Skolnik Nicholson Dies
by Sandra A. Lange

Only a  week in to  2021, 
students and staff at Eleanor  
Roosevelt High School (ERHS) 
have gotten a new Wellness 
Break in the middle of the school 
day to take a break and discon-
nect from all technology. 

The Covid-19 pandemic can-
celled in-person school in early 
March 2020. Junior Odalis Arias-
Flores notes that early in the 
pandemic the transition to vir-
tual school was chaotic due to 
the drastic change, but affirmed 
that school year 2020-2021 has 
a much more organized system 
in place. It was announced over 

ERHS Students Talk About 
New Midday Wellness Break 

by Caroline Lehman

the summer that Prince George’s 
County Public Schools would not 
be going back to in-person school 
in the fall.

Prior to the institution of the 
Wellness Break, students followed 
the same schedule as existed dur-
ing in-person school. The school 
day officially begins at 8:45 a.m. 
and concludes at 3:20 p.m. There 
are eight class periods, includ-
ing one for lunch. The schedule 
remains the same in those as-
pects and, to institute the break 
for students, five minutes was 
shaved off each class period for a 

Police officers and city residents hold a vigil on Saturday, January 
16, in honor of Officer Christine Peters.
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Howard County police officers are among many 
from other forces paying their respects.  
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But his dream job was to be a 
journalist, Elaine once told me. 
She claimed that she herself had 
no talent for writing.

Elaine enjoyed reminiscing 
about how she fell in love with 
Greenbelt on first sight. “Oh, 
those tall pines and oaks, the 
lake, the large green areas, the 
playgrounds,” she would exclaim. 
“It was such a sweet life.”  Al, 
and later Elaine, were drawn into 
working on the Greenbelt News 

Some Vaccinations
To Be Rescheduled 

Based on its changed pro-
cess for registering for vacci-
nations, Prince George’s Coun-
ty is resetting all Covid-19 
vaccination appointments cur-
rently scheduled after February 
9 at the Sports & Learning 
Complex. These appointments 
were made on Monday morn-
ing, January 18 using the state 
website. The Prince George’s 
County Health Department will 
send out notices to individu-
als who hold the affected ap-
pointments and they must fill 
out the pre-registration form 
online to reschedule their ap-
pointments. Those who have 
an appointment on February 
9 or before should keep their 
scheduled appointment and 
will not need to fill out the 
pre-registration form. 

Second Dose
Anyone who has an ap-

pointment for a second dose 
of the vaccine after February 9 
will not have their appointment 
changed. 

Read More
The announcement also 

contains information on the 
opening of other sites, the 
start of Phase 1C and other 
information and can be found 
at princegeorgescountymd.
gov/ArchiveCenter/ViewFile/
Item/3373.

Este artículo está disponible 
en español en nuestra página web 
www.greenbeltnewsreview.com.

On Saturday, January 16, 
Prince George’s County Execu-
tive Angela Alsobrooks emailed 
invitations to individuals in the 
1B eligibility class to register for 
the 1B rollout starting Monday, 
January 18 – as announced by 
Governor Larry Hogan – despite 
ongoing concerns about vaccine 
supplies.  Category 1B includes 
individuals 75 and over as well 
as certain essential workers. 

The initial rollout, which used 

County Rethinks Vaccination 
Rollout, Lags in State Stats

by Cathie Meetre

the Maryland state vaccination 
registration website, was already 
oversubscribed by noon on Janu-
ary 18 and left many residents 
confused. Applicants who used 
the search function were stymied, 
whereas those who immediately 
went to a specific vaccination site 
at least saw whether any slots 
were available.  Those who said 
they had insurance also faced the 
hurdle of including photographs 
of the front and back of their in-
surance card.

County Revamps Process  
In response to  Monday’s 

experience, a press conference 

held by Alsobrooks on Tuesday 
morning January 19, announced 
a new approach by the county.  
The county’s website does not 
now refer applicants to the state’s 
site.  Instead it now offers a 
simple pre-registration form 
with some minimal information 
about the individual applying and 
after accepting the submission, 
promises to be in touch when a 
slot (in line with the individual’s 
priority) is available. To fill 
out the preregistration form, go 
to https://covid19vaccination.
princegeorgescountymd.gov/.   

http://greenbeltmd.gov
http://princegeorgescountymd.gov/ArchiveCenter/ViewFile/Item/3373
http://princegeorgescountymd.gov/ArchiveCenter/ViewFile/Item/3373
http://princegeorgescountymd.gov/ArchiveCenter/ViewFile/Item/3373
http://www.greenbeltnewsreview.com
https://covid19vaccination.princegeorgescountymd.gov/
https://covid19vaccination.princegeorgescountymd.gov/
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Letters to the Editor

Letters Policy
The News Review reserves the right not to publish any letter 

submitted.  Letters are considered accepted when published.
All letters must include the letter writer’s name, physical ad-

dress and telephone number. Only the name will be published; 
the News Review will consider withholding the 
name upon request.

All letters are subject to editing for reasons of 
space, libel, privacy, taste, copyright and clarity.

Se Habla Español
Vaya a nuestra página web 
greenbeltnewsreview.com  

para ver artículos en español.

See our website,  
greenbeltnewsreview.com,  
for articles in Spanish.

  

15 Crescent Road, Suite 100, Greenbelt, Maryland 20770-1887
Phone: 301-474-4131; Fax: 301-965-8247

editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com (stories, letters, photos)
ads@greenbeltnewsreview.com (ads)

business@greenbeltnewsreview.com (billing)
website:  www.greenbeltnewsreview.com

CIRCULATION   Circulation Coordinator:  circ@greenbeltnewsreview.com
 HOA information at: www.greenbeltnewsreview.com/contact-us/distribution:

Published weekly since 1937 by the Greenbelt Cooperative Publishing Association, Inc.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Cathie Meetre, president; Diane Oberg, vice president; Deanna Dawson, secretary; Tom 
Jones, treasurer; Pat Scully; Sylvia Lewis and René Sewell-Raysor

PUBLICATION DEADLINES:
-  Monday 2 p.m. All Letters to the Editor (300 word limit), Articles/photos over 700 words, 
Display Ads (not camera ready).
-  Tuesday 2 p.m. Articles/photos under 700 words, photographs not associated with a story.
- Tuesday 6 p.m. Classified Ads and camera-ready display ads.
-  Email submission is available.  Hardcopy submissions (delivered by respective deadline) 
may be mailed to the address above or left in the Co-op grocery store drop box or GNR 
external office door mail slot, as shown below.
-  Payment must accompany ads except by prior arrangement 
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Gary Childs, Editor

Greenbelt Community Center at 15 Crescent Rd.
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Office is currently closed to the public. Please phone or email.
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Community Center’s east door near the municipal building.
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Jerry Bonnell, Melinda Brady, Jessi Britton, Asha Brown, Alan Burt, Rick Coleman, 
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Service or Garden Side?

- B. Glee

How Racism 
Operates

The recent attack on the Capi-
tol is another wake-up call for 
white people to deepen our work 
against racism. Greenbelt Racial 
Equity Alliance is offering a free, 
interactive, online series for white 
people who want to explore how 
racism operates so that we can 
take more effective action.

If you are interested, please 
complete a short  survey at 
tinyurl.com/y4g4lola to help us 
select a time and schedule that 
works for the most people.

Cynthia Newcomer 
on behalf of Greenbelt Racial 

Equity Alliance

10-Year News Backlog 
Five years ago my house-

mate told me to recycle the ever 
growing pile of Greenbelt News 
Reviews as I would never read 
them. I took the challenge and 
put them in the reading room. 
This month I have accomplished 
a 2016 resolution and am caught 
up with the news in Greenbelt 
back to 2011! This is a swell 
paper you do, thank you.

Alan Duda 

VACCINE continued from page 1

Pace of Vaccinations 
Alsobrooks’ email invitation 

stated that the county had about 
25,000 residents in the 1A cat-
egory, 95,000 in the 1B category 
and 150,000 in 1C.  The county’s 
Covid-19 dashboard update on 
January 18 stated that just over 
12,000 residents had been given 
their first dose of vaccine with 
a small number having received 
their second dose – roughly half 
of the 1A group. 

County Lags
Although the pace of Prince 

George’s County vaccinations 
has picked up in the last week, 
it is lagging far behind other 
state jurisdictions, including other 
large urban areas.  According 
t o  t h e  s t a t e  v a c c i n a t i o n 
dashboard (coronavirus.maryland.
gov/#Vaccine)  on Tuesday, 
January 19, Prince George’s 
County has vaccinated 1.37 
percent of its population, the 
lowest ratio of any county in the 
state (statistics by zip code are 
not available for vaccinations).  
The next lowest is  Charles 
County at 1.81 percent with 
neighboring Montgomery County 
closer to state norms at 3.01 
percent.  The counties with the 
highest percentage of vaccinated 
r e s i d e n t s  a r e  G a r r e t t  a n d 
Talbot (6.75 and 6.58 percent, 
respectively – almost five times 
Prince George’s percentage, 
though  fa r  f ewer  peop le ) .  
Several counties have achieved 
first vaccination percentages over 
5 percent and Baltimore City, 
often considered underserved 
in health care, stands at 3.92 
percent.  

Maryland as a whole has giv-
en first vaccinations to approxi-
mately 4 percent of its residents 
and has administered approxi-
mately half of the doses distrib-
uted to it.  Giving second doses 
to those who have received their 
first would almost completely 
use remaining doses, making 
additional vaccinations critically 
dependent on renewed supplies.

Covid-19 Statistics
Greenbelt’s zip code of 20770 

has had 1,480 Covid-19 cases to 
date out of approximately 23,000 
residents, or about 6.4 percent 
of the city’s population.  Prince 
George’s County has reported 
63,592 cases in its population of 
approximately 906,000 which is 
a rate of approximately 7 percent 
– somewhat higher than Green-
belt’s – and has experienced 
1,179 deaths; this gives a county 
mortality rate based on reported 
cases of 1.9 percent.  Covid-19 

deaths are not reported by zip 
code, but if this mortality rate 
were applied to Greenbelt’s zip 
code, the number of deaths would 
be approximately 27.  

Data used in this art icle 
w e r e  d r a w n  f r o m  t h e 
Maryland State  and Prince 
George’s County Dashboards 
(coronavi rus .maryland.gov; 

princegeorgescountymd.gov/3397/
Coronavirus, click on COVID-19 
to get to the dashboard) and from 
the Johns Hopkins University 
Coronavirus Resource Center 
(coronavirus.jhu.edu/map.html), 
all of which are updated at least 
daily.  These data were the latest 
available on Tuesday, January 19.  

ERHS continued from page 1

40-minute break that occurs after 
fourth period. 

Why the Break?
Junior Kenneth Graninger 

believes that the “stress of the 
pandemic and the struggle to 
find motivation” for students are 
contributing factors leading to the 
creation of the Wellness Break. 
Others believe that the workload, 
eye-strain and back pain resulting 
from the excess time on screens 
were also reasons for the new 
break. Caitlyn Strickland, who 
teaches U.S. history to freshmen 
students, noted that too much 
screen time has led her to have 
headaches three or four days a 
week.

Almost all of the teachers at 
ERHS were in support of the 
Wellness Break. Many did not 
even mind having five minutes 
taken from class. Strickland says 
that she uses the time to make 
lunch for her kids and spend time 
with them. 

Many students are thrilled 
about the change. Junior Sophie 
Bose remarked that it is a bless-
ing, speculating that a 45-min-
ute lunch period alone was not 
enough to eat, finish up work 
and take a break from the screen. 
Although grateful, other students 
worry about the ability to maxi-
mize their learning in a virtual 
environment. Graninger worries 
that one negative aspect of the 

break in the day is that students 
may not be able to learn as much 
as possible.

Using the Time
Students seem to be doing all 

sorts of activities with their time. 
Some catch up on sleep or pur-
sue fun activities like watching 
Netflix or making art. The Well-
ness Break also gives students 
more time to make lunch. Bose 
recalls that before the existence 
of the break, she would only 
have time to grab a snack five 
minutes before class. Sophomore 
Sage Lancaster prefers distance 
learning, but was extremely re-
lieved to have the new break; she 
says that it gives [her] extra time 
to take care of [herself], which 
she declares is priceless.

Walking Away
Although the intention of the 

break is to abandon technology 
for a period of time, several stu-
dents believe their peers are not 
likely to do so. Arias-Flores notes 
that it is sometimes a struggle to 
walk away from her computer 
and understands why students 
would feel the need to work 
through the break. She hopes that 
ERHS will continue to institute 
breaks of this nature to help add 
balance to the students’ lives. 

Caroline Lehman is a ju-
nior at Eleanor Roosevelt High 
School.

County-by-county vaccinaton percentages show that Prince 
George's County is last of all state jurisdictions.  Source: State 
of Maryland Covid-19 Vaccination Dashboard
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Community Events
At the Library

Curbside service is available 
Tuesdays through Fridays, 1 to 6 
p.m. and Saturdays, 1 to 5 p.m. 
External book return drops are 
open. Items for pickup should be 
retrieved from the tables placed 
outside the lower-level entrance. 
Curbside service will continue 
during inclement weather except 
in dangerous conditions, such 
as thunderstorms, tornado warn-
ings or ice storms. Call 301-699-
3500 and ask for Public Services 
or use the link at pgcmls.info/
contact-us for assistance.

All Prince George’s County 
Public Schools (PGCPS) students 
have access to the library’s online 
resources with their LINK card 
number. Adults may register for a 
free virtual library card or renew 
an existing card at pgcmls.info. 
Customers may place new hold 
requests via the PGCMLS catalog 
(catalog.pgcmls.info/polaris) or 
Ask a Librarian Telephone Ref-
erence service at 240-455-5451. 
When notified that held items are 
available, customers may book 
pickup appointments through 
the PGCMLS website (pgcmls.
info) or the Telephone Refer-
ence service. Schedule only one 
appointment for pickup unless 
there are more than 50 items to 
be retrieved.

Biblio Consulta: The Library’s 
Spanish language call center is 
available at 240-455-5451 (press 
option 2) Tuesdays through Fri-
days, 1 to 6 p.m. and Saturdays, 
1 to 5 p.m.

Group Forming to Plan
For Electric Vehicles

The City of Greenbelt GREEN 
TEAM has begun an effort, along 
with members of the city’s Advi-
sory Planning Board and Green-
belt Advisory Committee on En-
vironmental Sustainability, to 
propose a standard and plan to 
develop an electric vehicle fueling 
infrastructure in Greenbelt. Inter-
ested residents are invited to join 
a virtual meeting to be held on 
Thursday, January 28 at 7 p.m.

Contac t  John  Lipper t  a t 
eco l iv ingmag@aol .com for 
the agenda and Zoom access. 
To avoid problems, give the 
username as it will appear in 
Zoom or the phone number that 
will be used for phoning in.

Astronomical Society
Hosts Virtual Tour

On Thursday, January 28 at 
7:30 p.m. the Astronomical So-
ciety of Greenbelt will present a 
virtual tour of Green Bank Obser-
vatory, home to seven radio tele-
scopes, including the 100-meter 
dish, the world’s largest steerable 
radio telescope.  Sue Ann Heath-
erly will lead the facility tour 
and describe current and future 
research at Green Bank.  All are 
welcome.

This meeting will be held vir-
tually over Zoom. The Zoom link 
will be posted before the meeting 
on the Astronomical Society’s 
website at greenbeltastro.org.

Golden Age News
January birthdays will be cel-

ebrated at the January 27 meet-
ing.  The virtual bingo originally 
scheduled for that date will be 
held during a February meeting.  

The club has been meeting 
via Zoom or by telephone call-in 
for several months at its regular 
time: 11 a.m. each Wednesday.  
To join the Zoom or phone list, 
call Rebekah Sutfin, therapeutic 
recreation supervisor (Senior and 
Inclusion Programs), at 240-542-
2056 (leave a message) or email 
her at RSUTFIN@Greenbeltmd.
gov.

Baking, Breaking Bread
With Mishkan Torah

Imagine the wonderful smell 
of freshly baked sourdough bread 
wafting from the kitchen. Mish-
kan Torah’s President, Phil Wil-
liams, can help make it a reality.

Join Mishkan Torah to cook 
along with Phil on Sunday, 
January 24 at 12:30 p.m. Watch 
the process,  ask quest ions, 
sharpen your kitchen skills and 
find the perfect way to brighten 
up a cold January day with a 
warm loaf of home-baked bread. 
Those registering for the event 
will receive the Zoom link, the 
recipe and directions for creating 
the sourdough starter (takes about 
six days). To register, email 
WaysAndMeans2@MishkanTorah.
org or phone 301-474-4223.  
Classes are open to the entire 
community, and there is no 
charge.  Donations are always 
welcome.

GHI Bike Committee
Seeks New Members 

A new year and new oppor-
tunities to use your time, talents 
and energy to help the GHI com-
munity. Consider volunteering 
with the GHI Bicycle Committee. 
The GHI community is home 
to a number of cyclists of all 
ages and abilities which, in turn, 
makes advocacy important. The 
committee seeks fresh new faces 
and ideas to make the commu-
nity more bicycle friendly for 
everyone. 

The committee meets the third 
Wednesday of the month, telecon-
ferencing, of course, in the age of 
Covid-19. To learn more about 
how to volunteer, contact John 
Campanile, jbelltower@yahoo.
com; Diana McFadden, bowre-
gard2003@gmail.com; Jackson 
Tan, Jackson.tan.bs@gmail.com; 
or contact the GHI Board Liai-
son, Bruce Mangum, bmangum@
ghi.coop.

Learn About Basic
Composting, Recycling

On Sunday, January 24 at 7 
p.m., Dr. Luisa Robles, the City 
of Greenbelt sustainability coor-
dinator, will speak about basic 
composting at home and other 
options for composting in and 
near Greenbelt. She will also talk 
about some changes in recycling. 
This program is geared toward 
both experienced composters, 
who may want to share some 
experiences, and to curious begin-
ners. Questions and suggestions 
from participants are welcome 
and encouraged.

This environmental justice 
Zoom series is sponsored by the 
Green Teams of Greenbelt Com-
munity Church, United Church of 
Christ and the City of Greenbelt.

RSVP to  Jane  Young a t 
gccjane@aol.com for Zoom 
information. To avoid problems, 
give your username as it will 
appear in Zoom or your phone 
number if you will be calling in.

Coalition Celebrates
Treaty Ratification

On Friday, January 22, the 
Treaty on the Prohibition of Nu-
clear Weapons, which has now 
been ratified by 51 nation-states, 
will enter into effect, thereby 
making nuclear weapons interna-
tionally illegal. For those nations 
that are party to it, the treaty 
prohibits the development, testing, 
production, stockpiling, stationing, 
transfer, use and threat of use of 
nuclear weapons, as well as as-
sistance and encouragement to the 
prohibited activities.  

T h e  P e a c e  a n d  J u s t i c e 
Coalition will distribute fliers in  
Roosevelt Center from noon to 
2 p.m. on Saturday, January 23 
to help spread the great news 
about this treaty. Come join 
in on Saturday in urging the 
United States to declare a “no 
first strike” policy as a next 
step toward the total elimination 
of nuclear weapons. For more 
i n fo rma t ion ,  ema i l  donna .
hoffmeister@verizon.net.

Connect Across 
Greenbelt

Those who would like to see 
Greenbelt better connected and 
more equitable a year from now 
can join a conversation and cre-
atively deepen their support with 
community connections. Connect-
ing Across Greenbelt (CAG) is 
a group of residents who gather 
virtually to build relationships 
across neighborhoods and to un-
derstand current challenges for 
all Greenbelters. A multi-cultural, 
multi-racial and multi-generation-
al group of Greenbelters, CAG is 
working to enhance quality of life 
through connections and relation-
ships. To research ways to cope 
in these difficult times, the group 
is building a Caring and Connect-
ing Toolkit (bit.ly/CAGtoolkit) in 
association with leading mental 
health and community health 
leaders. Ideas are welcome.

To find out about the group’s 
upcoming monthly meetings (this 
month on Thursday, January 21), 
email communityconnectionsgb@
gmail.com.

Attention Birders
Greenbelt’s First Annual Big 

Year is here!  Whoever records 
the most species of birds sighted 
in 2021 up until December 29 
(the New Deal Café’s birthday) 
will receive a gift certificate for 
dinner for two at the New Deal 
Café. There will be a citywide 
category and a backyard category. 
This contest will be only within 
the political boundaries of Green-
belt. Pictures are welcome but 
not required, the contest is on the 
honor system.  What is required 
is a list of the birds sighted, the 
date and time sighted for each 
species and as close to an exact 
location as possible described.

Aquatic & Fitness
Center Reopens

The Aquatic & Fitness Center 
re-opened the indoor swimming 
pool as of Monday, January 
18. Appointments are required.  
For more information, go to 
greenbeltmd.gov/government/
departments-con-t/recreation-
parks/greenbelt-aquatic-fitness-
center or call 301-474-0646 for 
updates and schedules.

Senator Pinsky Seeks
Scholarship Applicants

State Senator Paul G. Pinsky 
is offering a scholarship to 
current high school seniors 
and to full-time and part-time 
degree-seeking undergraduate 
and graduate students who live in 
the 22nd legislative district. The 
application is available online 
at senatorpinsky.org. Complete 
and file the Free Application for 
Federal Student Aid (FAFSA) in 
addition to Pinsky’s scholarship 
application. Selection is based on 
academic achievement, financial 
need and commitment to higher 
education. Awards range from 
$500 to $2,000.

Awards from previous academ-
ic years will be renewed automat-
ically as long as the student has 
maintained satisfactory academic 
progress. For further information 
or questions call 301-858-3155 or 
email paul.pinsky@senate.state.
md.us. The deadline is April 1.

Artwork at the corner of Gardenway and Ridge Road
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Drop Us a Line! 
Electronically, that is.  

editor@greenbelt 
newsreview.com

mailto:ecolivingmag@aol.com
http://greenbeltastro.org
mailto:RSUTFIN@Greenbeltmd.gov
mailto:RSUTFIN@Greenbeltmd.gov
mailto:WaysAndMeans2@MishkanTorah.org
mailto:WaysAndMeans2@MishkanTorah.org
mailto:jbelltower@yahoo.com
mailto:jbelltower@yahoo.com
mailto:bowregard2003@gmail.com
mailto:bowregard2003@gmail.com
mailto:Jackson.tan.bs@gmail.com
mailto:bmangum@ghi.coop
mailto:bmangum@ghi.coop
mailto:gccjane@aol.com
mailto:donna.hoffmeister@verizon.net
mailto:donna.hoffmeister@verizon.net
http://bit.ly/CAGtoolkit
mailto:communityconnectionsgb@gmail.com
mailto:communityconnectionsgb@gmail.com
http://senatorpinsky.org
mailto:paul.pinsky@senate.state.md.us
mailto:paul.pinsky@senate.state.md.us
http://newsreview.com
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Obituaries

Obituaries
The News Review pub-

lishes obituaries of Greenbelt 
residents, past or present.

You write it or we will if 
you prefer.  We try to include 
information about participation 
in various activities and orga-
nizations, where the person 
lived and something about 
the family.  A photograph and 
service information should be 
included.  There is no charge.

January 24    10 a.m.
"The Structure of Forgiveness"

Rev. Russ Savage; with Worship Associate Clark Ritz 

Forgiveness is not a simple social act, but a complex psychological and spiritual 
process with a definite structure and necessary steps. Let us examine this structure in 
light of our own personal needs to forgive and be forgiven, and in light of the current 

world situation. ONLINE ONLY. Streaming information at http://pbuuc.org/news/

Paint Branch Unitarian Universalist Church
3215 Powder Mill Road, Adelphi

Phone: 301-937-3666           www.pbuuc.org

Welcomes you to our open, nurturing community

Whoever you are and wherever you 
are on your Spiritual journey, you 

are welcome HERE.

1 Hillside Road             301-474-6171     Rev. Curt DeMars-Johnson

Greenbelt Community Church

Join Us on Facebook Live  
Sunday at 10:15

Immediately They 
Left Their Nets 
Following Jesus

We grieve for the death of 
Elaine Skolnik, who was our 
Greenbelt News Review presi-
dent, news editor (AKA arm-
twister in chief – if you were in 
her vicinity, she’d assign you a 
story), intrepid reporter and com-
munity glue for decades. 

We are greatly saddened by 
the death of Greenbelt Police 
Department Corporal Chris Pe-
ters who lost her life protecting 
others.

Condolences to neighbors on 
Laurel Hill Road and friends 
throughout Greenbelt on the loss 
of Steve Hesnan.

Sympathy also to the friends 
and family of Pat Unger, who 
died on January 15. She was an 
active Greenbelter for more than 
50 years.

Share your accomplishments, 
milestones and news in the Our 
Neighbors column. Send details 
of your news items to editor@
greenbeltnewsreview.com.

For there is one God, and one mediator 
also between God and men, the man Christ Jesus, 

who gave Himself as a ransom for all, 
the testimony given at the proper time.

Sunday Worship Services
10a-11a   ONLINE

MCFcc.org/online

Mishkan Torah Congregation
10 Ridge Road, Greenbelt, MD 20770

Rabbi Saul Oresky, Cantor Phil Greenfield

An unpretentious, historic, welcoming, liberal, egalitarian synagogue 
that respects tradition and becomes your extended family 

in the 21st century.
Friday evening services at 8:00pm
Saturday morning services at 10:00am
All services and activities are currently virtual
For further information, call (301) 474-4223  www.mishkantorah.org
Affiliated with these movements: Conservative and Reconstructing Judaism

Mowatt Memorial United Methodist Church
40 Ridge Road, Greenbelt

Open hearts, Open minds, Open doors

 facebook.com/mowattumc
301-474-9410

Rev. Fay Lundin, Pastor

Worship Service 10 a.m. 
In person worship services cancelled for now.  In person worship services cancelled for now.  

Live streaming on our Facebook page @mowattumc.  Live streaming on our Facebook page @mowattumc.  
10 a.m. Sunday mornings10 a.m. Sunday mornings

Worship with us at
G r e e n b e l t  B a p t i s t

Biblical
Confessional

Reformed
Gospel Centered

C h u r c h

Join us OUTSIDE Sundays 
at 11:00am/Wednesdays 

(online) at 7:00pm 
www.greenbeltbaptist.org 

Instagram/Facebook/Youtube
«101 Greenhill Rd. Greenbelt MD»

www.greenbeltbaptist.org
301-474-4212

   @GreenbeltBaptist

“When we find truth, constancy, fidelity, and 
love, we are happy; but if we meet with lying, 
faithlessness, and deceit, we are miserable.”

– ‘Abdu’l-Bahá

“When we find truth, constancy, fidelity, and love, we are 
happy; but if we meet with lying, faithlessness, and deceit, we 
are miserable.  – ‘Abdu’l-Bahá

www.greenbeltbahais.org

To be Published in Greenbelt News Review January 21, 2021

Greenbelt Bahá’í Community

 

CATHOLIC COMMUNITY 
of GREENBELT 

During the pandemic, we   
gather VIRTUALLY for 

Liturgy of the Word 
Sundays, 10:00 a.m. 

 

ALL ARE WELCOME! 
 

For ZOOM link: 
 

FDeBernardo@aol.com 

Patricia Unger

Patricia M. “Pat” Unger died 
January 15, 2021, at Arbor Ter-
race Senior Living Facility in 
Lanham. She was born April 
16, 1937, in Washington, D.C., 
to Patrick and Catherine (Dunn) 
Dalton, and grew up in Mas-
sachusetts and Maryland. She 
graduated from Palmer High 
School in Palmer, Mass., in 1955 
and received bachelor’s (1959) 
and master ’s (1987) degrees 
from the University of Maryland, 
College Park. She worked as a 
correctional educator for Prince 
George’s County and the State of 
Maryland.

Pat married John F. Unger on 
August 29, 1959, and lived in 
Greenbelt from 1962 to 2015 and 
raised a family there. She was 
active in many groups and causes 
in the city, county and state, 
including the Greenbelt Nursery 
School, Fair Housing in Prince 
George’s County, the Eleanor and 
Franklin Roosevelt Democratic 
Club, GIVES (Greenbelt Inter-
generational Volunteer Exchange 
Service) and the United Demo-
cratic Women’s Clubs. She was 
a life-long Washington Football 
Team fan and ardent supporter 
of University of Maryland sports 
teams.

Pat is survived by son Patrick 
(Jan) of Glen Burnie; daughters 
Marie (Jeff Whiting) of Green-
belt, Martha Grace (Russ) of 
Cypress, Calif., and Elizabeth of 
Bowie; granddaughter Molly Pa-
tricia Grace of Cypress; brothers 
Jim Dalton (Kathy) of Amissville, 
Va., Dan Dalton (Celeste) of 
Greencastle, Pa., and Bill Dalton 
(Laurie Rose) of Chicago; sister 
Ann Adams of Ocala, Fla.; sister-
in-law Lois Camacho of Bloom-
ington, Ind.; and many nieces, 
nephews, cousins and friends. 
The family plans to celebrate 
her life at a proper Irish wake 
eventually.

Steve Hesnan
Laurel Hill Road friends and 

neighbors of Steve Hesnan are 
sad to announce his death on 
December 31, 2020. Steve moved 
to Greenbelt over 20 years ago 
and was known for his beautiful 
garden and magnificent seasonal 
decorations. Steve was a land-
scaper, loved being outdoors and 
helped all of 11 Court while he 
was outside. In the fall, he was 
often out removing and bagging 
leaves from the entire parking 
area. After a large snowstorm, he 
would clear snow from the court 
and around neighbors’ cars with 
his power snowblower.

Steve worked in the village of 
Drummond (Montgomery County) 
for many years. He did beauti-
ful plantings at the entrance and 
maintained the gardens of indi-
vidual homes. He also cared for 
residents’ dogs. These kind and 
respectful clients are planning a 
memorial service for him in the 
spring.

He loved Old Greenbelt and 
everything at the Roosevelt Cen-
ter. He knew many at the Co-op 
grocery store. He made friends 
with the cashiers as well as the 
pharmacist. He wanted to retire 
in Green Ridge House so he 
could stay in Greenbelt as long 
as possible.
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Patricia M. “Pat” Unger 

I saw the death notice for 
Jerry Gough in the Washington 
Post.  [See also News Review, 
January 14, 2021.] He and his 
wife Kathy were good friends of 
my wife, Bernie McGee.

Jerry served on the Greenbelt 
City Council and was active in 
the liberal Democrat group of 
the ᾿60s and ᾿70s. He served 
for many years as government 
relations officer for WMATA, in 
which position he kept in touch 
with me and the city council.  
Bernie and I kept in touch with 
Jerry and Kathy after their and 
our retirements. They came to our 
wedding in 1998 and we joined 
other Greenbelters in mourning 
Kathy’s death in 2009.

Jerry was first appointed to the 
council in June, 1967, following 
the resignation of David Cham-
pion.  At that time, he was chair 
of the city Community Relations 
Advisory Board. In September, 
he was elected to the council for 
a two-year term. As he placed 
second in the voting, the council 
elected him mayor pro tem. In 
January, 1969, he resigned from 
the council as he had taken a job 
with WMATA.

The 50th Anniversary of 
Greenbelt book notes some things 
about Jerry. He was the only 
councilmember to vote for a reso-
lution limiting gun registration af-
ter an angry crowd of opponents 
descended upon council. Later, a 
referendum on gun control was 
favored by Greenbelt residents by 
a two-to-one vote.

Jerry joined Francis White in 
the unsuccessful effort to estab-
lish a polling place in Springhill 
Lake. Council changed its mind 
after 500 Springhill Lake resi-
dents registered in a special regis-
tration.  In the next election, Joel 
Katz, a Springhill Lake resident, 
was elected to the council and 
White became mayor, beating out 
Ed Smith who had been mayor.

Then in 1985, Jerry chaired a 
citizen committee to have Green-

In Memoriam

Jerry Gough
belt declared an All-American 
City.  Selected as a finalist, the 
committee went to Cincinnati to 
unsuccessfully plead the city’s 
case for selection.

Jerry first lived in Springhill 
Lake but resided in Boxwood 
for most of the time he lived in 
Greenbelt.

I remember Jerry as a great 
storyteller.  There was an evening 
gathering of city officials and oth-
ers at which Jerry exchanged hu-
morous, mostly Irish, stories with 
Maryland Delegate Gerry Devlin 
and had everyone else in stitches.

Occasionally Jerry appeared 
in films, commercials and televi-
sion shows. He also had voice 
roles. If you search for him on 
the internet, it lists several of 
the movies he acted in: Broad-
cast News, Guarding Tess and 
Homicide: Life on the Street. I 
remember one of the last was a 
big-name film in which he and 
Kathy walked down a Washing-
ton, D.C., street with their backs 
to the camera in one scene.  

- Jim Giese

A Celebra t ion  of  Li fe 
service is planned for Jerry 
Gough on January 31 at 4 p.m. 
EST via Zoom.  For access 
to the service, expressions of 
condolences and further infor-
mation go to gatheringus.com/
memorial/gerald-f-gough/6265. 
There is a recent photo and 
video of him on that site and 
I had difficulty recognizing 
him.  Guess that’s what age 
does to us.

http://pbuuc.org/news/
http://www.pbuuc.org
mailto:editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com
mailto:editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com
http://www.greenbeltbaptist.org
http://www.greenbeltbaptist.org
http://www.greenbeltbahais.org
http://gatheringus.com/memorial/gerald-f-gough/6265
http://gatheringus.com/memorial/gerald-f-gough/6265
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Female RE-Enactors of Distinction 
(FREED) 
Sunday, February 21; 2:00pm-3:00pm; 
Virtual
Register for this event at 
https://bit.ly/38JRX5a
The Female RE-Enactors of Distinction is a group 
of ladies who desire to teach American history 
that perhaps has been forgotten or overlooked. 
Please join us in promoting the accomplishments 
of the African American Civil War Soldiers 
and the women who supported their fight for 
freedom. 

Desegregating Greenbelt: Family 
Histories of the Community’s First 
Black Residents 
Thursday, February 25; 7:00pm 
Link will be made available at  
www.greenbeltmd.gov/recreation
Did you know that Greenbelt began as a 
segregated community? Despite the fact that 
it was built by both Black and white relief 
workers, only white families would be accepted 
as residents and it would remain segregated 
for several decades after its founding in 1937. 
Join the Greenbelt Museum to learn about the 
community’s first residents of color.

Belly Dancers of Color Collective 
Class
Saturday, February 27; 3:00pm-4:00pm 
Virtual Instructors: Leila Nelson and Adina 
Gittens-Smith
Register for this event at  
https://bit.ly/3ilzxec 
Belly Dancers of Color Collective was formed in 
2015. This class will blend the traditional belly 
dance form with African, Caribbean dance styles. 

Visit www.greenbeltmd.gov/recreation 
for complete descriptions, schedule of 

events and to register.

City Information & Events
The strength of Greenbelt is diverse people living together in a spirit of cooperation.  We celebrate all people. By sharing 

together all are enriched.  We strive to be a respectful, welcoming community that is open, accessible, safe and fair.

VACANCIES ON 
BOARDS &  

COMMITTEES
Volunteer to serve on City 
Council Advisory Groups.    
There are currently 
vacancies on: 
•  Arts Advisory Board
•  Board of Elections
•  Community Relations 
   Advisory Board
•  Senior Citizens Advisory  
   Committee
•  SCMAGLEV Opposition 
   Task Force
•  Youth Advisory Committee 
  For more information 

call 301- 474-8000

VIRTUAL MEETINGS FOR JANUARY 25-29
Saturday, January 23 at 8:00 am, COUNCIL GOALS AND 
OBJECTIVES SESSION 
Monday, January 25, REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING, 
Virtual meeting will be shown on Verizon 21, Comcast 71 and 996, and 
Streaming at www.greenbeltmd.gov/municipaltv

Tuesday, January 26 at 7:00pm, ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON 
EDUCATION On the Agenda:  Principals Meeting, Grants up-
date and Discussion: Meeting with club facilitators 2/23

Tuesday, January 26 at 7:30pm, GREEN ACES On the Agenda:  
Updates from Sustainability Framework / Green Team Circles. 
 and events

Wednesday, January 27 at 8:00pm, COUNCIL WORK SES-
SION re: Apartment Electronic Security Ordinance/Im-
proved Medicare for All (tentative) Virtual meeting will be shown 
on Verizon 21, Comcast 71 and 996, and Streaming at www.green-
beltmd.gov/municipaltv

Thursday, January 28 at 7:00pm, GREEN TEAM MEETING: 
ELECTRONIC VEHICLE INFRASTUCTURE IN GREENBELT 
On the Agenda: Summary review of current EV infrastructure (current 
and planned)  in Greenbelt, Discussion: Possible items to research/
pursue, and next steps 

Thursday, January 28 at 7:00pm,FOREST PRESERVE ADVI-
SORY BOARD On the Agenda:  Maglev update, Box or Google doc,
Forest Preserve brochure review, Garden Club boundaries  in prepara-
tion for Work Session with City Council in March

Thursday, January 28 at 7:30pm, COMMUNITY RELATIONS 
ADVISORY BOARD (CRAB).  On the Agenda: Approval of Min-
utes, Community Feedback, Planning for Future Forums, and Reports 
from CRAB 

Thursday, January 28 at 7:30pm, FOUR CITIES MEETING  
College Park. In advance, the hearing impaired is advised to use 
MD RELAY at 711 to submit your questions/comments or contact the 
City Clerk at (301) 474-8000 or email banderson@greenbeltmd.gov.
This schedule is subject to change. For confirmation that a 
meeting is being held call 301-474-8000. For information on public  
participation for the virtual meetings above, visit the meetings calendar 
at www.greenbeltmd.gov.

For city information, meetings, events, services and 
more visit www.greenbeltmd.gov

Follow @cityofgreenbelt on
Facebook and Twitter

GREENBELT CITY COUNCIL- REGULAR MEETING 
Monday, January 25, 2021 8:00 p.m.

ORGANIZATION
Call to Order
Roll Call
Meditation and Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag
Consent Agenda – Approval of Staff Recommendations(Items on the 
Consent Agenda [marked by *] will be approved as recommended by staff, 
subject to removal from the Consent Agenda by Council.)  
Approval of Agenda and Additions
COMMUNICATIONS
Presentations
  - Black History Proclamation
Petitions and Requests
(Petitions received at the meeting will not be acted upon by the City 
Council at this meeting unless Council waives its Standing Rules.)
Minutes of Council Meetings
Administrative Reports
Committee Reports
- Community Relations Advisory Board Report 2021-1  
    (Council Referral on Racial Equity Legislation)
LEGISLATION
OTHER BUSINESS

- Greenbelt West Advisory Committee
- Recognition Group- Greenbelt Municipal Swim Team
- Advisory Committee on Education (ACE) - Report #21-01     
- ACE Grant Proposals – 2021
- Community Relations Advisory Board - Communication to City  
  Council
-  Acceptance of Greenbelt Station Parkway
-  State Legislation
-  Memorial for Police Officers
-  Council Activities
-  Council Reports
- * Appointment to Advisory Board  
-* Reappointments to Advisory Boards

MEETINGS-Scheduling of Future Meetings 
COUNCIL MEETING WILL BE VIRTUAL Cablecast on Verizon 21, 

Comcast 71 and 996 and  www.greenbeltmd.gov/municipaltv 
Resident participation: Information will be posted on  

Meetings Calendar at www.greenbeltmd.gov
In advance the hearing impaired are advised to use MD RELAY at 711 
to submit your questions/comments or contact the City Clerk at (301) 
474-8000 or email banderson@greenbeltmd.gov

Regina’s Black Artifacts  
Popup Museum
Saturday, February 6; 2:00pm–4:00pm 
Greenbelt Community Center, 
15  Crescent Road
Register for this event at https://bit.
ly/38SfgJX
Enjoy this journey through time with 
Historically Black Figures, Black Inventions, 
Black Artifacts, Now/Then Collectibles and 
much more. 
An Artful Afternoon
Sunday, February 7; 3:00pm; Virtual
Register for this event at  
https://bit.ly/2JRZGnY 
3:00 pm: Puppetry Showcase: Enjoy a 
selection of filmed performances premiering 
on YouTube.  
Plus...enjoy a craft-at-home workshop inspired 
by the rich history of African American quilting 
traditions. 
African Drummers Master Class 
Saturday, February 13; 3:00pm-4:00pm
Virtual Instructor: Michael Kweku
Register for this event at  
https://bit.ly/35H2uw5 
Michael Kweku is an artist and craftsman from 
Accra, Ghana who has spent the last 10 years 
of his life studying traditional West African 
drumming, building traditional drums, and 
working with impoverished children in the 
Arts Center. 

Poetry Slam - Prince George’s  
County Public School Students
Sunday, February 14; 2:00-3:00pm;  
Virtual
Register for this event at  
https://bit.ly/38JSzYv
Tune-in to local Prince Georges County artists 
ages 13 through 19 as practitioners of the 
spoken word arts.  

Enslaved Life and Labor on Maryland 
Plantations
Saturday, February 20; 2:00pm-3:00pm 
Virtual Presenter: Dr. Leigh Ryan
Register for this event at  
https://bit.ly/3oMHTO6
What was life like for those enslaved on a 
Maryland plantation? Where did they live? 
What kinds of work did they do? How did they 
resist? This overview will offer some answers 
to these and other questions. 

Visit
greenbeltmd.gov/ 

recreation
for complete descriptive 

information and event 
registration

GREENBELT CELEBRATES BLACK HISTORY MONTHGREENBELT CELEBRATES BLACK HISTORY MONTH
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SKOLNIK continued from page 1

Elaine was a petite woman 
with a pretty face; a stay-at-home 
mom of three children. Elaine 
didn’t drive – she didn’t need to.  
She had a telephone: 474-6060 
– the easiest number in town to 
remember. She spent hours each 
day by the phone: organizing to 
raise funds in the late ’50s to 
keep the News Review afloat; 
organizing GHI court or neigh-
borhood friends throughout the 
town to hustle liberal votes or 
better candidates for city or GHI 
elections. She was a super sleuth 
reporter interviewing developers, 
digging into the details of their 
projects and then writing about 
them in the newspaper, a chal-
lenging task she was proud of.

Another job Elaine really en-
joyed, she once told me, was to 
read everything her husband Al 
wrote for the paper – council 
and GHI meetings or editorials.  
If she could understand what he 

In Memoriam: Elaine Skolnik
I am sorry to hear of the death 

of Elaine Skolnik.  She had a 
long and useful life and I was 
proud to call her a friend after 
the 28 years of her being my 
nicest adversary in her reporting 
of city hall for the News Review.

When she was a reporter, she 
was thorough, tenacious and ac-
curate.  She was not out to ex-
pose as so many ambitious re-
porters are but wanted to learn 
all of the story and fairly report 
it.  Having a newspaper inform 
the public on the activities of 
the city government in such a 
way was a great help to me and 
everyone else in the city govern-

ment as well as to Greenbelt’s 
residents.  The fact that she did 
this for so many years as a vol-
unteer, devoting hours each week 
to getting the facts, writing them 
up and making sure the paper got 
published made her life a remark-
able contribution.  This is even 
more remarkable, considering that 
the work she and Al Skolnik did 
to produce the paper resulted in 
their being unjustifiably personal-
ly sued, and yet even after being 
found guilty by lower courts, the 
pair continued to do their volun-
teer work for the paper without 
hesitation.

– Jim Giese

In Memoriam

Remembering Elaine Skolnik
had written, then readers of the 
newspaper could also.

She managed the staff mem-
bers and friends who helped 
search for needed information 
for the 1965 libel suit, again or-
ganized the town to provide the 
funds needed and for many years 
maintained all the important pa-
pers related to the lawsuit.

Elaine took over as president 
of the newspaper after Al’s un-
timely death in 1977. She cov-
ered city council, continued her 
investigative reporting and pro-
vided guidance over what was or 
wasn’t appropriate for the news-
paper to report on.

Elaine was devoted to the 
Greenbelt News Review for most 
of her adult life.  Al and Elaine 
wanted the paper to be a force 
for good in the community. It 
should be kept on an even keel, 
be fair minded and responsible.

– Mary Lou Williamson

Review by their 45 Court neigh-
bors. Al focused on the “hard 
news,” writing about Greenbelt 
Homes Inc. and the city council. 
Elaine volunteered to help write 
the Our Neighbors column. Not 
long after she volunteered for 
Our Neighbors, she saw a mov-
ing van pull up to her court. The 
main columnist for Our Neigh-
bors was departing, and Elaine 
nervously became “It.”

In her first solo column she 
offered condolences naming the 
wrong person dying. She an-
guished over her mistake when 
that family was sent flowers. 
Despite her embarrassment, she 
continued to write and to orga-
nize fund drives for the ever-
impoverished newspaper. One of 
her favorite stories from the early 
days happened one evening when 
she and two other staffers were 
ready to walk home after a long 
night of working on the paper. It 
was 2 a.m. and snowing outside 
so they called the police and 
requested a ride home. The po-
liceman who arrived said sternly, 
“Ladies, there are only two kinds 
of people out on a night like this 
– robbers and victims.” He then 
locked them in his patrol car and 
drove them home.

Another favorite story was 
the time the newspaper copy was 
on its way to the print shop in 
Hyattsville, encased in a large 
envelope and strapped onto the 
back of a motorcycle. It fell off 
somewhere along Kenilworth 
Avenue and was lost. Staff rushed 
to the office, then located in the 
basement of 15 Parkway, and 
rummaged through trash cans to 
reconstruct the paper – and main-
tain their mantra of never missing 
an issue and being the longest 
running volunteer newspaper in 
the country.

In 1965 the newspaper was 
sued for $2,000,000. As Elaine 
would recall years later, she was 
stirring chocolate pudding in 
the kitchen one afternoon when 
there was a knock on the door. 
When she answered, a man in 
a uniform asked for Al in order 

to deliver an official looking 
package. Elaine said that Al was 
at work but she could take the 
package. He gave it to her. When 
she opened it, she was stunned to 
discover that the News Review, 
as well as Alfred E. Skolnik as 
the newspaper’s president, were 
being sued for libel by a promi-
nent local developer, Charles 
Bresler. Bresler charged that the 
paper had published defamatory 
remarks made by citizens at pub-
lic sessions of the city council.

Thus began a four-year legal 
battle where the lower courts 
awarded Bresler $17,500 in dam-
ages. That verdict was upheld in 
the Court of Appeals. With the 
assistance of a lawyer, Roger 
Clark, who provided pro bono 
representation through the Wash-
ington Post, the Skolniks were 
eventually vindicated in 1970 
by the U.S. Supreme Court in a 
landmark unanimous Freedom of 
the Press decision.

For Al and Elaine, the legal 
battle impacted their private lives. 
They spent much of their time 
assisting the lawyers in providing 
documents for their briefs, raising 
the money needed to cover court 
costs in case they lost again. The 
anguish was long-lasting.

In 1974, Al and Elaine were 
named Outstanding Citizens of 

Greenbelt by the Greenbelt La-
bor Day Festival. In addition 
to her work on the newspaper, 
Elaine served on the city Park 
and Recreation Advisory Board, 
was president of the Co-op Nurs-
ery School and vice president of 
the Co-op kindergarten. She was 
a key figure in the movement to 
preserve Greenbelt as a planned 
community during the 1970s and 
early 1980s when the city en-
dured many development issues. 
She also worked – behind the 
scenes – for various candidates 
for city council and GHI. She or-
ganized courts with court captains 
to ensure that everyone voted. 
She spent hours on the phone ev-
ery day. Her phone number was 
474-6060 and she became known 
as Agent 60.

In 1977, her world collapsed 
when Al suddenly died of a heart 
attack. Al had been her soul 
mate, her supporter, her constant 
companion. She relied on him 
to critique her stories as she ad-
vanced from the Our Neighbors 
column to investigative reporter 
on zoning and development is-
sues. But she had great reserves 
of strength and perseverance. She 
reluctantly became the president 
of the News Review, serving in 

See SKOLNIK, page  7

Richard Skolnik (son), Elaine Skolnik, Steve Crowley (son-in-law) 
and Rita Crowley (daughter) gather for a family photo during a 
luncheon in Elaine's honor in 2015.
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SKOLNIK continued from page 6

that capacity for nine years. She 
became the guru on sewage treat-
ment plants when the Greenbriar 
condominiums were being built 
during a sewer moratorium from 
1970 to 1977. Lawyers and de-
velopers who were generally hos-
tile to the press, often commented 
on her fairness, sensitivity and 
caring. She prided herself in her 
unbiased and factual reporting.

Former editor Harry Zubkoff 
once wrote “the News Review is 
the major unifying element within 
the city, the force which has done 
more than any other single civic 
activity to make a city out of a 
housing project.” Today many 
residents of Greenbelt are unfa-
miliar with Elaine’s achievements, 
and those of her late husband, 
Al. But, without their leader-
ship, the News Review might not 
have survived and maintained its 
decades-long influence.

Elaine organized her final  
fundraising activity in 1985 seek-
ing volunteers, more advertising 
and donations as the News Re-
view was once again in dire fi-
nancial straits. A committee soon 
raised over $10,000; 79 people 
volunteered to help. In 1986, 
the paper was in better financial 
shape, and new blood was seem-
ingly ready to step up; it was 

The following are tributes, 
compiled by Sandra Lange, 
that were paid to Elaine Skol-
nik over the years for her 
work on the News Review and 
for other community organiza-
tions.

Elaine has always been 
the best researcher on the 
News Review staff. She has 
an extraordinary instinct for 
ferreting out what is truly 
important. 

- the late Virginia Beau-
champ, former News Review 
editor

She has been a teacher to 
scores of young people, bud-
ding journalists for whom she 
has devoted hours and hours 
of her time. 

- Sandra Lange, staff writ-
er

When Elaine was sud-
denly widowed in 1977, she 
summoned all her courage, 
and converted her energies to 
keeping the Greenbelt News 
Review on its course. The 
late Toni Bram, former mayor, 
said, … we have admired the 
persistent, patient commit-
ment to this community of 
our friend Elaine Skolnik. 

- Gil Weidenfeld, former 
mayor, and Micki Weidenfeld

Elaine’s enthusiasm and to-
tal dedication to the Greenbelt 
News Review and this com-
munity have been an inspira-
tion to us. 

- Dea and Bob Zugby
When it comes to the ac-

tivities of Greenbelt develop-
ers, she is the premier inves-
tigative reporter. She digs, 
checks, double checks, and 
keeps extensive records. 

- James K. Giese, former 
city manager

It has been a great pleasure 
to know her professionally. 
She is the only person I know 
that can make detailed discus-
sion of sewage seem like fun. 

- George Brugger, land use 
attorney

[Al and Elaine Skolnik’s] 
articles maintained a journal-
istic standard for accuracy and 
style that was on a par with 
the major newspapers. 

- the late Katherine Keene, 
friend and former GHI board 
member

[Elaine] is a paragon of 
virtue and acumen, equal-
ly capable of helping out or 
taking over, willing to work 
all hours, day and night and 
above all, totally committed to 
the newspaper and its sacred 
mission of keeping the people 
of Greenbelt informed.

- the late Harry Zubkoff, 
former editor

After Al’s death she took 
hold of the rudder and never 
let go. Elaine had the same 
instincts, the same principles, 
understood what was impor-
tant and what to disregard ... 
I called her the brains of the 
News Review. 

- Editor Emerita Mary Lou 
Williamson

Tributes Over 
The Years

Elaine poses with Greenbelt News Review staff at a luncheon held 
in her honor in 2015. Back row from left, Mary Lou Williamson, 
James Giese, Mary Moien, Barry Moien; front row from left, Judy 
Bell, Elaine Skolnik, Virginia Beauchamp
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time for her to step down. 
She had moved from Green-

belt several years earlier and mar-
ried Victor Nicholson in 1985. 
Vic would drive her to Greenbelt 
every Tuesday afternoon so she 
could carry on her activities as 
news editor. She also mentored 
many University of Maryland 
journalism students who volun-
teered for the newspaper.

Elaine and Vic resided in 
Leisure World in Silver Spring 
where she enjoyed social activi-
ties that included choral singing 
and dancing. Her children and 
grandchildren lived nearby, and 
she always had time for them. 
In 2005, Vic died and Elaine 
was once again alone. As the 
years went by, she began to suf-
fer from dementia and entered a 
nursing facility where she died 
on January 15, 2021. She is sur-
vived by her daughters Barba-
ra Goldman and Rita Skolnik 
(Steve Crowley), her son Richard 
(Robyn) Skolnik; grandchildren 
Amy Goldman, Jennifer and Alan 
Skolnik and Kenny and Corey 
Crowley.

A private service and burial 
took place on January 17. Dona-
tions in Elaine’s memory may be 
made to an Alzheimer’s organiza-
tion.

Sunrise at the Lake

Sunset at the Lake

Sunrise, Sunset
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Greenbelt 301.474.4144 | Shipley’s Choice Medical Park 410.987.8800

MCCARL
 DENTAL GROUP

www.McCarlDental.com

 
$55 EMERGENCY DENTAL EXAM

INCLUDES DIGITAL X-RAYS

Dr. Jay McCarl, Dr. Dianna Lee, Dr. Clayton McCarl, Dr. Richard Duarte, and Dr. David McCarl 
are licensed general dentists.

Over 500 5-star reviews!
COVID Infection Control Certified

Quality and Affordable
Emergency Dental Care

The Draft Environmental Im-
pact Statement (DEIS) for the 
Baltimore-Washington Super-
conducting Maglev Project was 
released for public review on 
January 15 (bwmaglev.info/index.
php/project-documents/deis). The 
DEIS describes six alternatives 
for each of the two alignments: 
east (J) and west (J1) of the 
Baltimore-Washington Parkway 
(BWP). The State Historic Pres-
ervation Office, the National Park 
Service and the Department of 
the Interior are the agencies re-
sponsible for Greenbelt with no 
explicit coordination with city 
officials (Appendix F, p. 82). 

J1 Alignment
Any of the six alternatives on 

the western side of the Parkway 
(J1-01 through J1-06) would 
eliminate “most of the natural 
habitat and buffer between the 
residential areas and the BWP” 
(Executive Summary, p. 17). No 
matter which Trainset Mainte-
nance Facility (TMF) is chosen 
– MD 198, the old airfield on the 
Beltsville Agricultural Research 
Center (BARC) or BARC West – 
the cut and cover portal must be 
in the Forest Preserve south of 
BARC property to accommodate 
the grade requirements for the 
TMF ramps (Appendix F, p. 39). 
The Forest Preserve would lose 
about 40 acres. It would take 75 
to 100 years to recover the loss 
of trees on about six acres due 
to temporary tunnel construction. 
Building the SCMaglev “would 
substantially diminish the value 
of wildlife habitat” in the Green-
belt Forest Preserve (Appendix F, 
p. 37). The DEIS states it would 
be difficult to mitigate this loss.

Appendix Details
The substantive parts of the 

document that describe the cur-
rent situation, the impact of the 
train and potential mitigation are 
found in the appendices. Appen-
dix D,7, Natural Environmental 
Technical Report, for instance, 
lists such items as Forest Interior 
Dwelling [bird] Species (FIDS), 
soil evaluations, biodiversity ta-
bles and maps of wetlands and 
waterways. Appendix F deals 
with Section 4(f) of the U.S. De-
partment of Transportation Act of 
1966. Of relevance to Greenbelt 
is the following: “Section 4(f) 
prohibits a Federal Agency from 
approving a project that would 
result in the use of significant 
parks, recreation areas, wildlife 
and waterfowl refuges, or historic 
sites if there is a feasible and 
prudent alternative to the use of 
the resource” (Executive Sum-
mary, p. 26). The Forest Preserve 
is protected by Section 4(f) be-
cause it is a publicly owned park 
for recreational purposes. The 
Preserve is associated with the 
Greenbelt Historic District, which 
was listed as a National Historic 
Landmark in 1997, because it 
is the green belt that surrounds 
the city center, which “cannot 
be moved elsewhere” (Ch. 4, pp. 
7-8). The DEIS asserts that one 
could hike and view wildlife else-
where “but the Observatory and 
the location of the Preserve are 
unique features of the greenbelt” 
(Appendix F, p. 36). Further, the 
lighting associated with the mag-
lev would impede the operation 
of the astronomical observatory.

Location, Area Details
The document is specific about 

Maglev DEIS Released, Details
Potential Impacts on Preserve

by Donna Hoffmeister

what would happen in the Forest 
Preserve per se (see Appendix F, 
pp. 36-39). The transition from 
tunnel to viaduct into an open cut 
portal occurs 300 feet north of 
the Preserve boundary. The portal 
traverses 4,800 feet in a north-
easterly direction until it enters 
BARC property. The portal would 
take up about 9.41 acres, storm-
water management on either side 
of the portal would take up about 
28.16 acres, the maglev systems 
on the eastern side of the portal 
would take up about 0.98 acre, 
and the right of way for the via-
duct consumes 1.11 acres. These 
figures vary somewhat among 
alternatives J1-01 through J1-06. 
Ramps to the TMF on the BARC 
West site would start approxi-
mately 1,650 feet south of the 
Forest Preserve/BARC boundary.

Some items are surprising. 
Forty-one percent of all com-
ments submitted by 2017 to the 
Project website expressed direct 
opposition to the maglev project 
and not just to specific align-
ments (Ch. 5, p. 17). The Balti-
more-Washington Rapid Rail, the 
private project sponsor, prefers 
Alignment J-03, and Northeast 
Maglev, its parent company, pre-
fers alignments to the east of the 
B-W Parkway. The project will 
dispose of more than 23 million 
cubic yards of soil. The cost is 
now pegged at up to $16.8 bil-
lion.

Both alignments negatively 
impact Beaverdam Creek and 
its tributaries as well as the en-
vironmentally sensitive areas 
of Greenbelt’s neighbors to the 
north: BARC and the Patuxent 
Research Refuge. When all is 
said and done, the “no-build” 
option remains the preferred out-

come for city officials. 
Public Comment

The public comment period 
on the DEIS starts January 22 
and extends 90 days to April 22, 
2021.

Comments  on  the  DEIS 
can be submitted by email to 
info@bwmaglev.info, or through 
the online comment form at 
bwmaglev.info. 

Graphic of the impact area study
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Two events occurred in Green-
belt on Monday, December 21.  
One was predictable and the 
other was a surprise. The predict-
able event was the conjunction of 
Jupiter and Saturn visible in the 
southwestern sky shortly after 
sunset. The somewhat surprising 
event was the relatively large 
number of people who sponta-
neously arrived at the City of 
Greenbelt Observatory, all of 
whom were wearing masks and 
practicing social distancing.

Jupiter and Saturn are the two 
largest planets in the solar system 
and are often very bright and 
visible.  A conjunction of two 
planets occurs when the planets 
appear to be close to one another 
in the sky.  This is a bit of an 
illusion; the planets are still sepa-
rated by hundreds of millions of 
miles and cannot possibly collide.

Viewing Jupiter and Saturn 
on the days leading to the con-
junction showed the two planets 
drawing closer together as the 
days progressed.  Clouds pre-
vented observations for two or 
three days before the conjunc-
tion.  Only Jupiter was visible 
to most observers on the evening 
of the 21st; where did Saturn 
go?  It was there, but appeared 
very close to the much brighter 
Jupiter; only a few people with 
superior vision would have been 
able to see both planets.

However, Saturn and Jupiter 
were both visible with the aid of 
binoculars or a telescope.  A few 
amateurs had set up telescopes 
on the hill by the observatory 
and several people parked by the 
ballfield and walked up the hill 
to ask if they could look.  Now, 
a wonderful characteristic of most 
amateur astronomers with a tele-
scope is that they love to show 
anyone nice enough to ask what 
they are looking at, why they are 
looking at it, and as many details 

Jupiter – Saturn Conjunction:
Planets Ready for Close-Up   

by Gary Fleming

The conjunction 
of Saturn and Ju-
piter can be seen 
in the photo at 
left. The elliptical 
shape of Saturn 
(top right) results 
from seeing both 
the rings and the 
planet.

-  Photos  by 
Conrad Terrill

about the view, as well as the 
telescope, as the person asking 
wishes to hear.

The accompanying two images 
were taken by Conrad Terrill, 
manager of the Greenbelt Obser-
vatory. The images have different 
exposures, 10 milliseconds for the 
left image and 20 milliseconds 
for the right image, and show 
different details.  In each image 
Jupiter is on the left while ringed 
Saturn appears on the right.  The 
left image shows greater detail 
of Saturn’s rings while the right 
image shows the four largest of 
Jupiter’s moons, the ones discov-
ered by Galileo and recognized 
by him as satellites of Jupiter in 
1610.  The images were not tak-
en with the large city telescope, 
but with a portable telescope 
dedicated to imaging rather than 
direct observation.  This science 
has evolved considerably since 
the 1960s, passing from film pho-
tography to electronic imaging, 
riding the wave of ever smaller, 
more sensitive and more afford-
able hardware.

Conjunctions of Jupiter and 
Saturn occur about once every 
20 years; the visual proximity 
of two planets witnessed this 
year is extremely rare. The last 
two Jupiter-Saturn conjunctions 
comparable with ours occurred 
roughly 400 and 800 years ago. 
These are truly once-in-a-lifetime 
occurrences, if we are so lucky.

Unfortunately, the weather was 
fickle and the clouds rapidly ob-
scured the viewing.  Even so, the 
two planets would have set soon 
after.  Three amateur astronomers 
with telescopes returned to the 
hill the next evening when the 
weather was better.  A few others 
came for the viewings.  Saturn 
was once again visible to the 
naked eye and the planetary pair 
still made quite a show in the 
telescopes. 

The image at right shows 
the four Galilean moons 
of Jupiter.

CPAE Offers Online
Creative Classes

College Park Arts Exchange 
(CPAE), a local arts nonprofit, is 
providing a variety of free online 
classes. Draw Like, taught by 
Racquel Keller, encourages par-
ticipants to copy great paintings 
using the art materials they have 
on hand. Explore Creative Writ-
ing with Melissa Sites, a Green-
belt resident and News Review 
reporter, encourages writing as 
self-expression during this trying 
time. Dance classes, including 
Soul Line Dancing with Karen 
Stewart, Introduction to Tap with 
Elizabeth Gardner and Goddess 
Dancing with Samantha Fitschen 
(there is a small fee for this 
class), allow dancers of all ages 
and ability levels to move their 
bodies and have fun from the 
comfort of home. Book Club fea-
tures different non-fiction books 
by women writers every month. 
In addition to these regular class-
es, is Felting with Ingrid Hass on 
Saturday, February 20 at 1 p.m. 
by Zoom (with a suggested dona-
tion to cover supplies). See the 
online calendar at cpae.org for 
more details, email info@cpae.
org or follow CPAE on Facebook 
and Twitter.

mailto:info@bwmaglev.info
http://cpae.org
mailto:info@cpae.org
mailto:info@cpae.org
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Based on information released by the Greenbelt Police Department, 
www.greenbeltmd.gov/police 

Dates and times are those when police were first contacted about 
incidents.

Police Blotter

The Department is offering a 
reward of up to $1,000 for infor-
mation leading to the arrest and 
conviction of a suspect in any of 
the unsolved crimes reported in 

the blotter.   
Call 1-866-411-TIPS.

People may anonymously report 
suspected drug activity by calling 

the Drug Tip Line at 240-542-
2145.

Robbery
January 7,  2  p .m. ,  7812  

Hanover Parkway. A tow truck 
driver was flagged down by a 
man at an undisclosed loca-
tion who said he needed his car 
towed. The driver gave the man 
a ride to the area near 7812 Ha-
nover Parkway, at which time 
the man produced a handgun and 
announced a robbery. He took 
money and fled on foot. He is 
described as Black, about 5' 8" 
tall, 160 pounds with bushy hair 
and tattoos on his face, wearing 
dark-colored clothing and black 
New Balance sneakers.

January 11, 9:57 p.m., 9100 
Springhill Lane. A food delivery 
person attempted to deliver an 
order but there was no response 
at the door. Five men then ap-
proached and assaulted him and 
took cash, his cell phone and 
the food order before they fled 
on foot. The delivery person 
declined treatment for minor 
injuries.

Cutting
January 11, 10:58 a.m., 6000 

Greenbelt Road. A panhandler 
approached a security officer 
for Beltway Plaza who was on 
patrol in the rear parking lot of 
the mall. When the officer rolled 
down the window to speak with 
him, a second person walked up 
and spit on the officer, who then 
exited his vehicle. A physical 
confrontation ensued. The man 
who had spit then produced a 
sharp object and cut the secu-
rity officer on the head and face 
before fleeing on foot. The of-
ficer was transported to a local 
hospital for treatment of head 
lacerations.

Theft
January 7, 2:41 p.m., 9302 

Edmonston Road. A man at-
tempted to sell a video game 
player over social media and a 
potential buyer agreed to meet 
him to complete the transaction. 
When the seller handed the game 
player to the buyer, the buyer 
fled on foot.

January 7, 3:42 p.m., 9208 
Springhill Drive. A package was 
taken from the front stoop of a 
residence.

January 9, 4:49 p.m., 53 Cres-
cent Road. A package was taken 
from the front stoop of a resi-
dence.

January 10, 7821 Mandan 
Road. A package was taken from 
the lobby area of a condominium 
building.

January 12, 2:21 p.m., 200 

Catholic schools develop
students to grow in both faith
and knowledge

Take the first step by visiting
an open house near you. Learn
more at adwcatholicschools.org

 

block Lastner Lane. A package 
was taken from the front stoop of 
a residence.

January 11, 11:28 a.m., 8957 
Edmonston Road. A wallet was 
taken from a purse at Urgent 
Care Medical Clinic.

Fraud
January 8, 6:30 p.m., 7455 

Greenbelt Road. A woman ac-
cidentally left her credit card 
at Ross Dress for Less. It was 
used later to make unauthorized 
purchases.

Vehicle Crime
An attempt was made to steal 

a delivery van at 6002 Springhill 
Drive by tampering with the 
ignition.

Rear tag Maryland 9DA1800 
was taken from a vehicle at 207 
Lakeside Drive.

Thefts occurred in multiple 
locations after vehicle windows 
were broken to gain access. A 
bag of tools was taken from 9310 
Edmonston Road and power tools 
from 9119 Springhill Lane. A 
cell phone was taken from 9108 
Edmonston Road and another ve-
hicle in that location was broken 
into but nothing appeared to have 
been taken.

Windows were broken at 6002 
Springhill Drive and 7825 Man-
dan Road.

Help Needed to Find
Critical Missing Person

The Greenbelt Police Depart-
ment is asking the public for as-
sistance in locating critical miss-
ing person Ishan Javon Young 
(see photo), who was last seen 
January 5 in the 9100 block 
Springhill Lane. He is described 
as being Black, height 5' 8", 120 
pounds, last seen wearing a black 
hooded sweatshirt, black pants 
and a black mask. He suffers 
from depression and is off his 
medication. Anyone with infor-
mation is asked to contact the 
Greenbelt Police Department at 
301-474-7200.

Missing person Ishan Javon 
Young
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Greenbelt officers Pracht and Robinson protect their candle flames 
from the wind as they attend the vigil for Corporal Peters. 

Greenbelt Command Staff Chief Richard Bowers (center), Captain Timothy White 
(hand on Corporal Peters’ vehicle), Captain Gordon Pracht (taking a knee of respect) 
and Lieutenant Jermaine Gulledge gather to pay their final respects to Corporal Peters.  

City residents gather to honor Corporal Christine Peters.

- Photos by Beverly 
Palau
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A vigil was held on Satur-
day, January 16 in honor 
of Officer Christine Peters 
who died on January 14.

Funeral 
Procession
A funeral proces-
sion will be held for 
Corporal Peters on 
Friday, January 22, 
beginning at 1 p.m.  
The procession will 
pass the City Offices, 
turning right from 
Southway onto Cres-
cent Road and con-
tinuing on Crescent 
Road to Kenilworth 
Ave.  Members of the 
community wishing 
to pay their respects 
are asked to position 
themselves along the 
sides of Southway 
or Crescent Road.  
Please remember that 
mask and social dis-
tancing guidelines are 
still in effect.

http://www.greenbeltmd.gov/police
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CLASSIFIED ADVERTISING 

 

GREENBELT SERVICE CENTER

Auto Repairs & 
Road Service

A.S.E. Certified Technicians 
Maryland State Inspections

161 CENTERWAY 
GREENBELT, MD 

301-474-8348

RICHARD K. GEHRING, HOME IMPROVEMENT
SPECIALIST IN REMODELING & REPAIRS

CARPENTRY – DRYWALL – PAINTING
KITCHENS – BATHROOMS

SIDING – WINDOWS – DOORS – DECKS
LICENSED – INSURED – LEAD PAINT CERTIFIED

MHIC #84145
PHONE 301-448-8703

w

Greenbelt Auto & Truck Repair Inc.
159 Centerway Road
Greenbelt, Maryland 20770

301-982-2582
www.greenbeltautoandtruck.com

A.S.E.

A complete service facility equipped to 
perform all service requirements that your 
manufacturer recommends to comply with 
Preventive Maintenance service sched-
ules & extended warranty programs!  Also, 
routine repairs that keep your vehicles 
operating safely and reliably.

Master Certified Technicians

Auto-body, collision repairs and theft recovery damage
A.S.E. Certified Technicians, 
Insurance Claims Welcome.

Free estimates, please call for appointment

 
 Traditional Funerals 
 Memorial Services 
 Cremations 
 Flowers 
 Caskets, Vaults, Urns 
 Pre-Arrangements 
 Large on-site parking 

Family Owned and Operated  
since 1858 

301-927-6100             
www.gaschs.com 

4739 Baltimore Avenue 
Hyattsville, MD  20781 

Continental Movers
Free boxes

Local – Long Distance
$80 x two men
$90 x three men

301-340-0602
202-438-1489

www.continentalmovers.net

Pet Care 
Services

 Long Work Days? 
Travel Plans? 

Mid-Day Dog Walking • Cat Care 
• and more.

301-260-(TAIL) 8245
info@maestrostail.com

www.MaestrosTailPetCare.com

RATES
CLASSIFIED: $3.00 minimum for ten words.  15¢ for each ad-

ditional word.  Submit ad with payment to the News Review office by  
6 p.m. Tuesday, or to the News Review drop box in the Co-op gro-
cery store before 5 p.m. Tuesday, or mail to 15 Crescent Rd., Suite 
100, Greenbelt, MD 20770.

BOXED: $10 column inch.  Minimum 1.5 inches ($15).  Deadline 
2 p.m. Monday for ads that need to be set up, including those needing 
clip art and/or borders. 6 p.m. Tuesday for camera-ready ads.

NEEDED: Please include name, phone number and address with 
ad copy.  Ads not considered accepted until published.

DROP ads and payments in the mail slot in the exterior door of 
the News Review office. The door is located to the left of the main 
entrance on the east side of the Community Center (side closest to  
Roosevelt Center and the Municipal Building). 

AD DESK: 301-474-4131 or ads@greenbeltnewsreview.com.

HELP WANTED 

L I C E N S E D  R E A L  E S TAT E 
AGENT WANTED – Evenings and 
weekends. Guaranteed income. Please 
send experience and availability to 
greenbeltbroker@gmail.com.

STYLIST, SHAMPOO HELP and nail 
tech. If you have a good following and 
remain employed with me for the term 
of one year, I will pay a $1,000 bonus 
at the end of the first year.  Dominick’s 
in Greenbelt.  301-980-9200.

REAL ESTATE

SENIOR SEEKING senior female or 
male to share condo in Greenbelt. Close 
to shopping center and Old Greenbelt. 
Persons over 40 will also be considered. 
Call 202-262-0529.

SERVICES

LEW’S CUSTOM UPHOLSTERY – 
Free estimates, fabric samples, local 
business for over 30 years.  Call Missy, 
301-345-7273.

HEATING AND COOLING  – We 
specialize in installing Mitsubishi duct-
less heat pump systems in Greenbelt 
Homes.  Call Mike at H & C Heating 
and Cooling, 301-953-2113.  Licensed 
and insured since 1969.

PATTI’S PETSITTING – By a Profes-
sional Animal Care Specialist.  All 
types of animals!  Insured!  Reasonable 
rates!  References available.  Patti, 
301-910-0050.

HAULING AND JUNK REMOVAL. 
Complete clean out, garages, houses, 
construction, debris, etc.  Licensed & 
insured – free estimates.  Accept credit 
cards.  Mike Smith, 301-346-0840.

HOUSECLEANING – Over 20 years 
in Greenbelt area!  Week, bi-weekly, 
monthly or one-time cleaning offered.  
Local references and free estimates 
available.  Debbie, 301-523-9884.

MISSY’S DECORATING – Serving 
Greenbelt for over 30 years.  Inte-
rior painting. Free estimates.  MHIC 
#26409.  Insured.  Call Missy, 301-
345-7273.

FRANK’S VIDEO CONVERSION – 
Convert VHS tapes/8mm movies slides 
to DVD. LP records to CD. (H) 240-
295-3994, (C) 703-216-7293.

ANGELA’S HOUSE CLEANING – 
Cleaning your home like my own, at 
reasonable prices. Reference available 
in Greenbelt.  Ten years professional 
experience.  AngelaLazo1@hotmail.
com or 240-645-5140.

DAVE’S HANDYMAN SERVICE – 
Drywall work, painting interior/exte-
rior, light construction, trim work, deck 
and shed repairs, cleaning and sealing. 
443-404-0449.

KELLAHER MAINTENANCE ENGI-
NEERING, LLC – Plumbing, electrical, 
painting, drywall, LEAF REMOVAL, 
landscape design, flower beds, bucket 
truck services, stump grinding, pruning 
trees & removal, pole lighting, power 
washing siding & decks. Mulch & top 
soil delivery. Dkellaher@hotmail.com. 
301-318-5472. Insured.  Visa, Master-
Card, Discover.

http://www.continentalmovers.net
mailto:greenbeltbroker@gmail.com
mailto:AngelaLazo1@hotmail.com
mailto:AngelaLazo1@hotmail.com
mailto:Dkellaher@hotmail.com
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New 
Listing!

Realtor®

m 301.789.6294
kim.kash@compass.com

             Compass is a licensed real estate brokerage that abides by 
Equal Housing Opportunity laws. Information is compiled from sources 
deemed reliable but is not guaranteed. All measurements and square 
footages are approximate. This is not intended to solicit property 
already listed. Compass is licensed as Compass Real Estate in DC and 
as Compass in Virginia and Maryland. 660 Pennsylvania Avenue SE 
Suite 300 Washington, DC 20003 | 202.545.6900

Open Saturday 1/23 
from 1-3 PM

Easy outdoor living in 
this well-kept end unit. 
Original hardwoods, 
utility room addition, 
huge shed, mini-splits, 
and custom hidden 
electronics cabling. 
Is this the one you’ve 
been waiting for?

55M Ridge Road
2 BD | 1 BA | End-Unit
$165,000

Law Offices of David R. Cross
Located in Roosevelt Center

115 Centerway
301-474-5705

Family Law
Personal Injury
Traffic/Criminal

GHI Settlements
Real Property Settlements
Wills and Estates

Over 30 Years of Legal Experience

Realty 1, Inc. 
Our 33rd Year in Greenbelt 

330011  998822--00004444       
R1MD.com 

Linda Ivy 301-675-0585 
Mark Riley 301-792-3638 

H. Dwayne Taylor - 301-323-8384 
 

Leonard Wallace - Broker            
301-675-9036 

The Leader in 
Greenbelt Real Estate 

 

Townhome with Addition 2 BR with 
insulated front addition.  Remodeled 
kitchen and bath.  Oak hardwood floor-
ing, backyard with patio & large shed. 
Addition With Full Bath Downstairs 
2 BR GHI townhome with large family 
room/bedroom on main level.  Com-
pletely remodeled - opened kitchen. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Senior Living  55+Community 2Br 
2Ba condo w/fireplace & more! Remod-
eled w/new kitchen, modern baths, 
sunlit enclosed patio, new carpt & paint. 
Cape Cod Home  Investors - priced to 
sell!  3BR, 1 1/2 BA home with large 
fenced yard & 2 sheds.  Sep. dining 
rm., br & full bath on mn. lev. $208,900 
Estate Sale GHI 2 Bedroom townhome 
with hardwood floors, opened kitchen & 
breakfast bar.  Large fenced backyard 
opens onto protected woodlands. 
Brick Townhome with Addition Full 
bath on main level.  Remodeled kitchen 
& bath.  Central A/C, refinished hard-
wood flrs., shaded & fenced backyard. 
Large floorplan w/addition Half bath 
on main level.  Masonry townhome w/
fenced backard & brick patio.  Zoned 
HVAC system, 11’ x 17’ master br. 
Cape Cod SFH 3br 2 1/2ba home with 
rem. Kitchen, above-ground pool & 
wrap-around deck.  Finished basement 
with family room and office space. 
Townhome with 2 additions 2 bed-
room GHI home on fenced, corner lot.  
Large family room addition in back, 
extra storage in front.  Central HVAC. 
4 Bedroom 3 Level Townhome Mas-
ter bedroom & full bath on main level.  
Opened remodeled kitchen, fireplace in 
lr.  Backs to protected woodlands. 
Townhome with addition 2 br town-
home w front laundry/office addition.  
Opened kitchen w/passthru & pantry.  
Fenced backyard with large deck. 
Charlestowne Village Single-level 1-
br condo in Greenbelt - no stairs!  Par-
quet flooring throughout.  Remodeled 
kit. With S/S appliances.  $149,900 
Addition - Backs to Woodlands 
Completely remodeled throughout; half 
bath on main level.  Zoned HVAC sys-
tem.  Fenced yard, shed & raised deck. 
Brick Townhome 2 Bedroom GHI 
townhome remodeled throughout.  
Modern kitchen with s/s dishwasher.  
Hardwood both levels.  $169,900 
Upper Level One Bedroom GHI home 
with full-sized washer and dryer in 
separate laundry room.  Refinished 
hardwood flooring throughout.  Nice! 
2 BR Townhome Remodeled GHI 
home w/ new carpet fresh paint & ce-
ramic bath.  Priced to sell at $124,900  

Need to reach us right away?  
Text ‘Greenbelt’ to 8888000000 on 
your cell phone and get an in-
stant response!  We can show 
you any listing in Greenbelt.   

Scan here with your  
cell phone and go 
directly to our web-
site!  Search all of 
the MLS and more. 

SOLDSOLD  

SOLDSOLD  

SOLDSOLD  

Your Greenbelt Specialists 
In Roosevelt Center 

SOLDSOLD  

 

DO YOU WANT TO SELL IN 2021? 
Call to put together a plan for your sale.  

Covid-safe consultation and property valuations 
are being scheduled now. 

 
 Sarah V. Liska  

Broker/Owner 
Freedom Realty 
Phone: 301.385.0523 
sarah@freedomrealtyhomes.com  
 

Twelfth Night, or What You 
Will, is a great play to watch in 
early January because it was in-
tended to be part of the festivities 
that close out the Twelve Days of 
Christmas. The festival of Twelfth 
Night was celebrated as an op-
portunity for servants to dress 
in clothes from a higher social 
station or to cross gender roles, 
themes that are explored in the 
play. Commissioned for the court 
of Queen Elizabeth in 1601, it’s 
one of Shakespeare’s lightest and 
most fun comedies.   

For the Rude Mechanicals’ 
production of Twelfth Night at 
Greenbelt Arts Center, Director 
Tiffany Waters set the play to re-
flect current pandemic conditions. 
The characters are all socially 
distanced and put on masks when 
they intend to go outside.  As in 
real life, the characters commu-
nicate through electronic devices.  
They even fight their duels using 
video game controllers. 

Waters has delivered a gal-
loping cut of the play that lasts 
around an hour and a half.  
Twelfth Night develops farcical 
misunderstandings around a pair 
of shipwrecked identical siblings, 
Viola (Tabitha Littlefield) and 
Sebastian (Allison Jones). Viola 
disguises herself as a boy, “Ce-
sario”, and becomes entangled 
in a love triangle: Viola falls for 
Duke Orsino (KT Aylesworth), 
who wants to court Countess  
Olivia (Angela Trusty), while Ol-
ivia is smitten by “Cesario.”  The 
comical subplot centers around 
Olivia’s steward, Malvolio (Tyler 
James Haggard), who is tricked 
by Olivia’s drunken uncle, Sir 
Toby Belch (Joshua Engel) and 
her fool, Feste (Allison McAli-
ster) (along with other members 
of her household) into believing 
that Olivia loves him. Part of the 
comedy is watching Malvolio 
attempt to attract Olivia, a lady 
“above his station.” 

Littlefield gives a winning and 
energetic performance as “Cesa-
rio,” developing a fun chemis-
try with Aylesworth across their 
Zoom windows.  While the Duke 
still believes he is in love with 
Olivia, we can see right away 
that he should end up with Vi-
ola when all is said and done.  
Trusty plays a beautifully digni-
fied Olivia, a calm center around 
which chaos swirls – even when 
she is smitten by “Cesario” and 
yet ends up marrying Sebastian.  

For the bored members of  
Olivia’s household, tormenting 
the pretentious Malvolio gives 
them something to do besides 
drink and mourn with Olivia 
(who has lost family members). 
Haggard plays the somewhat 
pathetic Malvolio with come-
dic assurance as he gives hor-
rible rat-like smiles and flaunts 

A Review

Shakespeare’s Twelfth Night 
As Imagined in Covid Times 

by Melissa Sites

his yellow stockings, believing 
that Olivia will admire them.  
McAlister gives a wonderfully 
solemn performance as Feste, 
whose witty repartee, like many 
of Shakespeare’s fools, is laced 
with melancholy.   

There is an interesting ten-
sion around gender in the play.  
Partly, this is because the play is 
about one of Shakespeare’s many 
women characters who dress as 
men (and were initially portrayed 
on stage by men). In this produc-
tion, the gender of characters 
was portrayed in keeping with 
the original text.  But, at the 
same time, the gender expres-
sion of women and non-binary 
actors does inform the gender 
performance of the characters in 

complicated ways.  Jones’s long 
braid influences our understanding 
of Sebastian, just as Littlefield’s 
stylish haircut affects how we 
perceive Viola as Cesario. McAli-
ster’s Feste and Aylesworth’s 
Duke use costumes to portray 
their characters as men, while 
leaving other gender cues less 
determined.  

The play can be viewed on 
the Rude Mechanicals YouTube 
channel. Viewers are encour-
aged to give voluntary donations 
both to the Rude Mechanicals 
and to Greenbelt Arts Center to 
continue supporting live theatr 
rduring social distancing.  Visit 
greenbeltartscenter.org for more 
information.

Angela Trusty plays Countess Olivia.

Allison Jones, left, as Sebastian and Tabitha Littlefield as Viola/ 
Cesario, play identical twins in Twelfth Night.

- Photos courtesy The Rude Mechanicals

City Notes
Flags were lowered to half-

staff, honoring the service and 
sacrifice of Corporal Christine 
Peters, U.S. Capitol Police Offi-
cers Brian Sicknick and Howard 
Liebengood, and all Greenbelt 
and Capitol Police Officers. 

Horticulture/Parks removed 
debris blocking the Buddy Attick 
Park spillway and repaired a van-
dalized playground hand sanitizer 
station. Building Maintenance 
painted Police Station offices. 
Refuse/Recycling collected 27.26 
tons of refuse and 11.11 tons of 
recyclables. 25 volunteers attend-
ed Sustainability/Environmental’s 
MLK Day of Service. 

Zoom monitors assisted Winter 
Recreation classes, emailing links 
and supporting instructors. At the 
Aquatic & Fitness Center, Public 
Works repaired women’s showers. 

Arts and IT staff explored 
purchasing a portable router for 
Arts classes to improve con-
nectivity. Therapeutic Recreation 
hosted a Golden Age meeting 
featuring city staff. Forty seniors 
received Food and Friendship 
frozen meals.

E leanor  Rooseve l t  High 
School’s awesome step team 
practiced on Buddy Attick Park’s 
basketball court. The Dog Park 
was under-attended, park rangers 
report, while many scofflaw pups 
enjoyed running loose in North-
way Fields.  

visit
www.greenbeltnewsreview.com

http://greenbeltartscenter.org
http://www.greenbeltnewsreview.com
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During the pandemic, Green-
belt faith communities have cre-
atively faced the challenge of 
worshipping together. Many have 
decided to meet virtually, yet 
some meet in person while com-
plying with recommended precau-
tions. All, however, have tried 
different methods to meet their 
members’ needs for comfort, fel-
lowship and spiritual sustenance.

Greenbelt Baptist
At Greenbelt Baptist Church 

(greenbeltbaptist.org), pastor Ste-
phen Unthank said, “At first, 
everyone was terrified and didn’t 
know what was going on. We see 
a premium on gathering together. 
We relinquished that conviction 
at first, then the world started 
opening back up again, and we 
were able to meet inside.” For 
the Baptists, meeting online “re-
sulted in a loss of fellowship and 
spiritual benefit. In order to main-
tain safety [we wanted to] keep 
meeting outside so we rented a 
tent.” Since November, the cold-
est temperature for a service was 
in the mid-30s. If it drops below 
37, they move inside, while com-
plying with county guidelines. 
“We’re still doing well and the 
church is thriving and grow-
ing,” Unthank reported. “Meeting 
outside has been a unique bit of 
outreach. We’ve got neighbors 
hearing our worship, sermons, 
prayers. It’s not uncommon for 
a neighbor to just stop and listen 
and join us. We have outside 
space heaters and fire pits to help 
keep people comfortable.” Green-
belt Baptist provides recordings 
and sermons online as well.

St. Hugh’s
St. Hugh of Grenoble Catho-

lic Church (sthughofgrenoble.
org) has used a combination of 
both live-streaming and in-person 
services. Because of their large 
building, 100 people may still 
gather and the space is only 
filled to 25 percent capacity. 
Ushers ensure parishioners use 
hand sanitizer upon entry and 
are wearing a mask. To sanitize 
the church between services, 
Mary Ann Tretler reported that 
“St. Hugh’s acquired a ‘fogger 
machine’ that mists anti-bacterial 
and anti-microbial (HOCI) solu-
tion six feet over the pews and 
entire church area. This system 
is also used on airplanes and 
buses.” Parishioner Steven Stuart 
built a plexiglass divider to help 
safely distribute Communion. “To 
receive the host, parishioners put 
their hands under the plexiglass 
and Father Walter drops the host 
into their hands,” Tretler reported. 
“Younger parishioners have really 
stepped up to help at church. The 
greater Greenbelt community has 
really been incredibly supportive 
of the St. Hugh’s Food Pantry 
when the number of families in 
need of this service doubled.”

Mowatt Memorial
At Mowatt Memorial United 

Methodist  Church (MUMC) 
(mowattmemorial.org), Pastor 
Fay Lundin set up Zoom services 
“which are growing weekly,” 
lay leader Ellen Noll reported. 
“We are excited that people 
from outside of Greenbelt can 
join us.” Mowatt MUMC has 
conducted two in-person outdoor 
services requiring careful social 
distancing and masks, as well 
as two barbecues. According to 
Noll, “We delivered Thanksgiving 

How Greenbelt Churches
Are Now Coping with Covid

by Melissa Sites

and Christmas dinners to our 
congregation. Together with three 
other churches, we held a virtual 
Christmas concert via Zoom 
[available on YouTube] with more 
than 100 people in attendance.” 
Mowatt cooperates with College 
Park UMC, Faith Ministries and 
La Biblia to achieve financial 
stability. Mowatt will offer a 
to-go Shrove Tuesday Pancake 
Supper, as well as ashes for Ash 
Wednesday, February 17.

Community Church
At Greenbelt  Community 

Church, United Church of Christ 
(greenbeltcommunitychurch.org), 
Pastor Curt DeMars-Johnson re-
ported that the worship team of 
three meets under the most strin-
gent safety standards with open 
windows, social distancing of 15 
feet, longer cables for equipment, 
high quality masks 100 percent of 
the time, and musicians partici-
pating from home while the mu-
sic director plays the organ. “All 
of these efforts honor what our 
nation’s top public health officials 
are sharing as research-based sci-
ence. We’ve all realized how pre-
cious in-person social gatherings 
are. Meeting outdoors and sitting 
and talking is perfectly fine when 
the weather is warm enough.” 
Amy Hansen commented, “I got 
to talk with a friend via Zoom 
while we were in the break-out 
rooms. This friend is deaf, so we 
haven’t actually had a real con-
versation in years. But I was able 
to converse with him because 
Zoom has simultaneous sub-
title options. We need that option 
in real life. It was a blessing.” 
Karen Yoho added, “We even 
had our weekly Wednesday night 
Agape meals during Lent on 
Zoom. The normal version of the 
event was a light dinner of soup 
and fellowship. The virtual ver-
sion was the same, with people 
even comparing what soup they 
were eating at home.” Another 
highlight during the year was 
Wednesday evening “Zoomcerts” 
giving the community a chance to 
gather and celebrate with talented 
friends.

MCF Church
Pastor Jeff Warner at Mary-

land Christian Fellowship (MCF) 
Community Church (mcfcc.org) 
reported that MCF has grown 
during the pandemic. “Our col-
lege and postgrad team were 
literally hours away from a spring 
break mission trip to South Caro-
lina when the national declara-
tion of emergency was issued 
on Friday, March 13. While we 
cancelled our week-long mission 
trip, we immediately pivoted to 
a 10-month-and-counting mis-
sion experience. The pandemic 
probably helped people enlist 
to serve. They seriously consid-
ered the plight of others, not just 
themselves.” Warner reported 
that MCF has been very active 
during the pandemic, and has 
grown numerically and finan-
cially. MCF has produced around 
40 devotionals (written and vid-
eo), while their College Ministry 
Team worked to enhance their 
social media presence and began 
a podcast. A Care Team formed 
to help members acclimate to 
the pandemic and restrictions. A 
10-week summer course helped 
members develop a custom Per-
sonal Growth Plan. MCF raised 
over $20,000 and distributed 

food and meals, partnering with 
DC Vegan and TLC, an Eleanor 
Roosevelt High School Christian 
club.

St. John’s Church
Greenbe l t  Ep i scopa l i ans 

a r e  s e r v e d  b y  S t .  J o h n ’s 
Episcopal Church, Zion Parish 
( s a i n t j o h n s b e l t s v i l l e . o rg ) . 
From their historic location in 
Beltsville, St. John’s offers an 
array of remote access worship 
services. On Sundays at 10 
a.m., St. John’s broadcasts on 
Facebook Live and YouTube. 
On Wednesdays at noon, St. 
John’s offers a prayer service 
by Zoom. Other weekly services 
include Thursday night Bible 
study, Tuesday morning prayer 
call and Saturday morning men’s 
prayer call.

Holy Cross Church
Holy Cross Lutheran Church 

(myholycross.com) is open in ac-
cordance with county guidelines, 
including use of facemasks and 
social distancing. Two services, 
no longer than 45 minutes, are 
offered on Sunday morning at 
9:30 and 11:30 a.m. Those who 
attend must register in advance, 
and the church is cleaned be-
tween services.

Mishkan Torah 
Mishkan Torah Synagogue 

offers online services via Zoom 
at 8 p.m. Friday evenings and 
10 a.m. Saturday mornings. For 
more information on these and 
other congregational activities 
visit mishkantorah.org.

The News Review welcomes 
f u r the r  i n fo rma t ion  abou t 
how religious organizations in 
Greenbelt have been coping 
during the coronavirus pandemic. 
S e n d  y o u r  c o n t r i b u t i o n s 
to editor@greenbeltnewsreview.
com.

A tent next to the Baptist Church is used for outdoor services dur-
ing the pandemic.

Reverend Walter J. Tappe stands in front of the plexiglass 
shield that is used when parishioners receive communion at 
St. Hugh of Grenoble Catholic Church.
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Greenbelt Community Church, United Church of Christ pastor 
Curt DeMars-Johnson reaches his congregation remotely while 
practicing strict social distancing.
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For profit?  
(But Not Much) 

Fix your  
bottom line  

here for $40.
www.GreenbeltNewsReview.com

Send Us Your High 
Resolution Photos!

The News Review encour-
ages readers to send in photos 
of Greenbelt landmarks, ac-
tivities and the changing sea-
sons. Photos should be at least 
300 dpi, and must include the 
name of the photographer and 
a caption. The caption must 
name any identifiable people in 
the photo, as well as explain 
the picture. 

If you are sending photos 
f rom your  phone,  please 
choose the option to send 
"actual size", or upload the 
photos to your computer first 
and then email the photos 
at full size. Send photos to 
editor@greenbeltnewsreview.
com.

LISTEN to the 
NEWS REVIEW

Visually impaired 
may listen for free
Call Metropolitan 
Washington Ear

301-681-6636
No special equipment needed

http://greenbeltbaptist.org
http://sthughofgrenoble.org
http://sthughofgrenoble.org
http://mowattmemorial.org
http://greenbeltcommunitychurch.org
http://mcfcc.org
http://saintjohnsbeltsville.org
http://myholycross.com
http://mishkantorah.org
mailto:editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com
mailto:editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com
http://www.GreenbeltNewsReview.com

